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Appendix 2 

Executive Scrutiny Board  

Recommendations from the meeting held on 07November 2017 

Council Cabinet Agenda – 08November 2017 

Item 8 Approval of the Council Tax Support Scheme (CTS) for 2018/2019 

Members considered a Council Cabinet report of theCabinet Member for Finance and 
Governance and Director of Finance to approve the CTS Scheme from 1 April 2018.  

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved note the report. 

Item 9 Acquisition of Temporary Accommodation 

Members considered a report of the Cabinet Member for Housing and Urban Renewal 
and Strategic Director for Communities and Place to agree to the acquisition of up to six 
2 or 3 bed homes for use as Temporary Accommodation, at a maximum total purchase 
price of £900,000. This sum to be added to the corporate capital programme in 2018/19. 

The Board was informed that a further recommendation would be added to the report for 
Council Cabinet to consider which would ask for an approval to negotiate and agree 
acquisitions to be delegated to the Strategic Director for Communities and Place. 

Members queried the cost of the temporary accommodation against what the Council is 
paying for Bed and Breakfast accommodation and were informed that the Council would 
expect to save money through these acquisitions, or at least break even on the costs.  

The Board asked how people are assisting in moving on from temporary 
accommodations and where they go to, as well as suggesting that more work should be 
done with private landlords to encourage them to provide accommodation for those in 
priority need. Officers reassured the Board that Derby Homes has invested in and is 
leading on work around partnerships with private landlords. The Board was also informed 
that move on accommodation currently includes a range of provision, including Derby 
Homes properties, private landlords and other housing association properties.  

Members asked how long people are staying in temporary accommodation and 
expressed concern that an increase in properties would still be insufficient if people are 
not being moved on and housed in permanent accommodation in a timely manner. 
Members were keen to ensure that extra work is done to consider how temporary and 
B&B accommodation is being used, current timescales, stay times and bottleneck issues. 
This would bewith a view to identifying whether the increase in the number of homes for 
temporary accommodationis enough and if there should be an introduction of timescales 
and/or performance measures around the length of stay in temporary accommodation.  

The ExecutiveScrutiny Board made no recommendations to Council 
Cabinet,however, requested a further report to be brought to a future meeting of 
the Board on the use of temporary accommodation.   
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Item 10 New Swimming Pool Complex at Moorways 

Members considered a Council Cabinet report of the Cabinet Member for Governance 
and Finance; Cabinet Member for Leisure, Culture and Tourism and Strategic Director for 
Communities and Place to accept a number of recommendations which allow progress to 
phase two of the current Leisure Facility Strategy for a new swimming pool to be built on 
the site of the existing Moorways swimming pool.  
 
Members expressed concern about the operating model options, including the risks of not 
finding a suitable operator for the Local Trust or Out-sourced delivery models. Members 
were informed that in the worst case scenario, if the facility were Council-run this would 
be at a subsidy to the Council of £1m a year which would put the council close to its VAT 
limits for financial exemption, put pressure on future annual budgets and could have 
significant knock-on effects for future capital projects. Members queried if there was a 
different design that would be a lesser financial risk to the Council and were informed that 
the facility planning model and extensive analysis of supply and demand data identified 
that this model was the most cost-effective model.  
 
Members queried if the design of the pool facility is the most cost-effective or attractive 
option for external operators or Local Trusts to want to take on the operation of the 
facility. Members were reminded that the option had been chosen not only from the 
perspective of providing something cost-effective, but providing something that is right for 
the city of Derby and what people want and need from a public swimming pool facility.  
Members were informed that the options appraisal will determine the most cost-effective 
operating model for the overall leisure strategy. Members were further informed that the 
MACE team does have a private sector operator in their design team and that the Council 
has expertise from private sector facility managers within the team as well as advisors 
from Swim England to ensure that the facility will be cost-effective and include the right 
elements for a successful facility for the city.  
 
The Board questioned what was being done to enable people from across the city to 
access Moorways by public transport and felt that the location and lack of access to 
public transport routes would encourage private car use.  
 
Ohers concerns raised by the Board included the energy efficiency of the building and 
whether 'sport swimming' was of more importance than 'leisure swimming'. It was 
reported that the 50m metre pool will be a state-of-the-art facility and will be able to be 
divide the main pool into two or three sections, as well raise and lower the floor to change 
the height of the pool for different uses. It was reported that there will also be three 
distinct areas within the 'leisure pool area' for different age groups of children and young 
people and that there will be a learner pool that can accommodate groups with privacy 
needs. The facility will also be designed to be more accessible for those with disabilities.  
 
The ExecutiveScrutiny Board resolved to request that Council Cabinet gives 
further consideration to: 

1) The risks of not finding a suitable operator, particularly the financial risks 
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around the Council running the facility in this event, including pressure on 
future annual budgets and putting the council close to the VAT threshold for 
financial exemption which could have significant knock-on effects for future 
capital projects; and 
 

2) Enabling people from across the city to access the Moorways site by public 
transport, particularly those on lower incomes.  

Item 11 Budget Outturn Quarter 2, 2017/18 

Members considered a Council Cabinet report of the Cabinet Member for Finance and 
Governanceand Director for Financesummarising the Council’s overall financial position 
at the end of September 2017 against the budget approved by Council on 15 February 
2017.  
 
Members queried the continued issues around inaccuracies of spend and optimistic 
forecasting in the Capital Programme. The Board was informed that work is currently 
being done to inform Managers that providing an accurate account of spend forecasts 
would not result in the loss of funds for projects, which is the suspected cause of such 
inaccuracies.  
 
Members also raised the issue of undeliverable savings which were unclear in the report, 
and requested that future reports more clearly identify at an earlier stage when savings 
targets are known to be undeliverable.   
 
The Executive Scrutiny Board made no recommendations to Council Cabinet, 
however made a request to the Director of Finance thatfuture reports clearly 
identify at an earlier stage when savings targets are known to be undeliverable.   
 

Item 12 Performance Monitoring 2017/18 – Future of Derby Pledges September 
2017, Quarter Two Results and Mid-Year Target Review 

 
Members considered a report of the Cabinet Member for Finance and Governanceand 
Chief Executive on progress made towards the Future of Derby 50 Pledges (Council 
Delivery Plan) and includes highlights from key performance measures included in the 
Council Scorecard.  
 
Members were informed that notable achievements at quarter one included: 
 

 The Ram Energy tariff has been launched, and has generated significant interest 
from customers with the first households switching to the tariff. 

 Continued success of projects funded through Crowdfund Derby. 

 Significant progress on a number of regeneration and leisure projects, including 
those within the City Centre masterplan. 

 15 ‘Talking Points’ are now operating across the city, transforming the way that 
adults access care and support. 

 An improved focus on homelessness prevention work, with 333 preventions made 
at the end of quarter two. 

 221 repairs, improvements and adaptions have been made by the Healthy 
Housing Hub, supporting people to live independently in their homes. 
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Members expressed continued concern around the performance around Education, 
Health and Care Plans (EHCPs) and the conversions from statements to EHCPs and 
were informed that of the five proposed additions to the Council Scorecard, subject to 
approval by Cabinet there were two included on this issue, which are: 
 

 Percentage of statements converted to an Education, Health and Care Plan (pre-
16 years); and 

 Percentage of statements converted to an Education, Health and Care Plan (post-
16 years). 

No recommendations to Council Cabinet were made by the Board on this item, 
however the Board agreed to continue monitoring the Performance of EHCPs and 
items on the Performance Forward Plan.  
 

Item 13 Contract and Financial Procedure Matters Report 

Members considered a Council Cabinet report of Cabinet Member for Finance and 
Governance and Chief Executive outlining a number of items that require reporting to and 
approval by Council Cabinet under Contract and Financial Procedure rules.  

 

It was reported that changes included: 

 An approval for delegated authority to bid for the available funds from theClean 
Bus Technology Fund 2017-2019; 

 An agreement to bid for funding to the DEFRA early measures funding for Air 
Quality; and 

 Approval for Business Rates Write Offs. 
 

Membersqueried the lack of information around Business Rates Write-Offs and the length 
of time between this request and previous requests. Members felt that as much effort 
should be put into recovering these costs as is put into recovering Council Tax arrears as 
the money is all public money.  
 
Members feltthat in the interests of the public and transparency, businesses should be 
named where possible and full details including dates and timescales and the scale of 
debt should be included in future reports to ensure more in-depth analysis to take place. 
The Board was keen to continue regular monitoring of Business Rates arrears with a 
view to considering trends and processes toidentify early warning signs, consider the 
introduction of early interventionsand considerpreventative work to advise and assist 
businesses with an aim to reduce company closures and liquidations and ultimately 
reduce business rates write-offs.  
 
The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to request that the Director of Finance: 
 

1) Reprint the documentation relating to business write-offs for the Council 
Cabinet meeting to be held on Wednesday 08 November to include business 
names, date information and further details on trends (to be exempt if 
necessary); and 
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2) That future reports should include full details including dates and timescales 
and the scale of debt to ensure more in-depth analysis to take place and to 
allow the possible introduction of early interventions and preventative work 
to advise and assist businesses, reduce company closures and liquidations 
and ultimately reduce business rates write-offs.  

 


